
MINUTES OF A COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE MEETING 
OSWEGO VILLAGE PRESIDENT AND BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

OSWEGO VILLAGE HALL 
100 PARKERS MILL, OSWEGO, ILLINOIS 

November 2, 2024 
 

 
CALL TO ORDER  
President Ryan Kauffman called the meeting to order at 9:03 a.m. 
 
ROLL CALL 
Board Members Physically Present: President Ryan Kauffman; Trustees Tom Guist, Kit Kuhrt, Karin McCarthy-
Lange, and Jennifer Jones Sinnott. 
 
Board Members Attended Electronically: Trustee Karen Novy, and Andrew Torres 
 
Staff Physically Present: Dan Di Santo, Village Administrator; Jean Bueche, Asst. Village Administrator; Tina 
Touchette, Village Clerk; Jason Bastin, Police Chief; Jennifer Hughes, Public Works Director; Curt Cassidy, 
Incoming Public Works Director; Andrea Lamberg, Finance Director; Rod Zenner, Development Services 
Director; Joe Renzetti, IT Director; Kevin Leighty, Economic Development Director; Maddie Upham, 
Management Analyst; Rachel Riemenschnieder, Asst. Development Services Director; Phil Tartaglia, Deputy 
Director/Engineer; Alejandro Hardaway, Management Analyst; and Billie Robinson, Asst. Finance Director. 
 
CONSIDERATION OF AND POSSIBLE ACTIONS ON ANY REQUESTS FOR ELECTRONIC 
PARTICIPATION IN MEETING 
President Kauffman noted that Trustee Novy and Trustee Torres would like to electronically attend today’s 
meeting. Both Trustees submitted the necessary documents to the Village Clerk. 
 
A motion was made by Trustee McCarthy-Lange and seconded by Trustee Jones Sinnott to approve Trustee Karen  
Novy and Trustee Andrew Torres to electronically attend the November 2, 2024 Committee of the Whole Meeting. 
 
Aye:    Tom Guist   Kit Kuhrt   
            Karin McCarthy-Lange  Jennifer Jones Sinnott                          
Nay:    None 
Absent: Karen Novy    Andrew Torres 
The motion was declared carried by a roll call vote with four (4) aye votes and zero (0) nay votes. 
 
Trustee Karen Novy and Andrew Torres attended electronically at 9:03 a.m. 
 
PUBLIC FORUM 
Public Forum was opened at 9:03 a.m. There was no one who requested to speak. The public forum was closed at 
9:03 a.m.  
 
OLD BUSINESS 
There was no old business. 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
F.1  Fiscal Year 2025 Village Budget Workshop 
 
Director Lamberg addressed the Board regarding the Village’s 2025 budget. This is the first budget run on a 
calendar year from January 1 to December 31. The following was presented: 
 
 
 



All Fund Summary 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 

• Not an actual deficit; it’s the planned spending 



 
 

• General Fund is the largest portion 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Capital Investment Plan (CIP) 
 

 
 

• ARPA is a sub-fund of the Capital Fund 
 
 

 
 
 
TIF Fund 
 

 
 

• For cash flow purposes 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 

 
 
 



 
 

• Parking deck striping based on 300 stalls 
• Downtown railroad safety- one-time expenditure 
• Main Street ramp- being covered by a grant 
• Downtown parking lot is the Tap House parking lot; sealcoating is done every 3-4 years 
• IL 31 Path is mainly in the TIF boundary 
• Downtown parking deck #2 includes bond issuance and $240,000 grant 
• Parking deck cameras and counters are related to the second parking deck 
• Main Street watermain replacement- small portion comes from TIF; want to recoup from the TIF Fund 

 
 
Discussion focused on if not enough money in the TIF, then the Garage Fund will fund and then transfer back to 
the TIF; not uncommon for there to be a deficit in a TIF Fund. 
 
 
MFT Fund 
 

 
 
Discussion focused on why we have so much in the account; revenue has come in greater than expected; want to 
use on a one-time project versus annually; push it over to Wolfs Crossing; better flexibility; not using MFT funds 
for the Wolfs Crossing project; take excess balance and reduce the balance on the project. 
 
 



 
 

 
 

• Hoping to decrease by $100,000 annually 
 
 
Capital Fund 
 

 



 
 

• Temporary deficit 
 
 

 



 
 

 
 

• Public Works projects will not move forward with projects until we know what we are doing with a new 
Public Works building 

• Two options presented for the Public Works facility expansion  
• General Fund reserves to be used for the Public Works facility 
• Police evidence garage- will be using grants; required to keep evidence in locked and secured 

environment; will be an outbuilding to allow for locking up vehicles and other items that can’t be stored in 
the current vault; building will be located east of the generators 

• Police tower lighting- other options have been explored; this is worst case scenario; there is no staircase to 
the tower to be able to change the lights; staff thinks there is a better solution 

• Virtual appliance refresh- four servers with virtual software 
• Semi quincentennial Celebration- a committee is planning this 
• Minkler bridge reconstruction- $2.4 million is from a grant 
• Harvey Road path- project is being split equally between the Village, SD308, and Oswego Township; will 

bring back to the Board once the total cost is known 
• Wolfs Crossing at Douglas- grants= $5.5 million; balance will come from the Capital Fund 
• Contribution to annual road program- funding from the Capital Fund 

 
Discussion focused on whether quotes include a 10-15% buffer; bids will go out in the Winter; new Public Works 
facility numbers have gone up; have a 5 year and 20-year plan for projects; have a funding plan in place for the 5 
year projects; anticipated costs; issuing bonds for Wolfs Crossing and the Shodeen north building; project delays 
will depend on revenue sources; strategic planning discussion scheduled for next year; Public Works expansion 



options increased in costs because of the escalator and the project being pushed another year; inflation; haven’t 
decided on which option; why wouldn’t we push the expansion up and get engineering; architect’s cost; will start 
in January; can’t bid out engineering; staff selected Williams as the architect; putting together a proposal and bring 
to the Board in December; water rate study; looking to not overload costs in CY26; ending fund balance is $11 
million and allows for unanticipated costs and overruns; known spending; . 
 
ARPA Fund 
 

 
 
Fleet Fund 
 

 
 

 



 
 

 
 

• No fund balance policy for the Fleet Fund 
• Squad 11- cost includes equipment that other vehicles don’t require; interceptors have a different chassis 

and they need a lot of outfitting 
• PW21- truck will be multi-purpose 
• PW108- purchased in previous fiscal year 

 
 
Water & Sewer Fund 
 

 
 

• Assumes some bond issuances 
 
 
 
 



 
 

• Real estate transfer tax- significant contribution to the fund; have to recognize the revenue; always an 
estimate 

• Water tap on fees- follows development 
• Applied for a $14.4 million IEPA loan 
• Should receive WIFIA in Summer 2025; would draw funds as needed from the WIFIA 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 

• Lake Michigan connection- estimated; bids go out in 2025 
• Lake Michigan corrosion analysis- in progress; grant received; Village split with Yorkville and 

Montgomery; Village to reimburse Yorkville and Montgomery 
• Water customer portal- will be a mobile app; currently delayed; will go to RFP 
• Brookside water main replacement- funding includes $225,000 of ARPA funds from Kendall County; 

funds must be spent by December 31, 2024; may adjust the funding source 
• Main Street water main replacement- 5% of the project within the TIF District 
• Well 6 mixer- all wells will get one; how we use the towers will change; will do one per year as we do 

maintenance on each tower 
• Public Works facility- represents option #2 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 

• Sign is for Venue 1012; tall sign on Orchard Road 
 
 
 
Debt Service Fund 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 
Meeting was recessed, for a brief break, at 10:17 a.m. 
 
Meeting resumed at 10:26 a.m. 
 



Staffing Analysis Update 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 

• Using as a projection for requests 
 
 

 
 

• All positions already included in the budget numbers 
 
 
Discussion focused on benefits include family PPO which is the most expensive; employee pays 20% of the 
premium for PPO or pays 5% for HMO; average contribution is 15%; staff does not have time right now to focus 
on process improvements;  



 
 

• Staff does not have time right now to focus on process improvements and automations 
 
 

 
 

• Will help us work more efficiently; main focus will be on the ERP programs 
• Environment is hosted 
• Could build automations 
• This type of position is becoming popular 
• If current staff is interested, they would go through the interview process 

 
 
 



 
 

• Police Chief is creating a unit for someone to lead this; it would fall under special assignments 
• Will be a sworn officer currently within the department 
• Would hire someone to backfill 

 
Discussion focused on officer will be a resource for the Senior Center; may have a therapy dog in the future; 
rotating position each for four years; should be longer because of needing to establish relationships; may need two 
officers; needing stability versus changing of officers; specialty positions are springboards to other positions. 
 
 
 

 
 

• Would also help with snow removal, but not have a specific snow removal route 
 



 
 
 
Compensation 
 

 
 
 



 
 

 
 
 

 
 



 
 
 

 
 

• Both positions are promotions 
 
 
Discussion focused on bonus pool is for outstanding performers; bonus is a monetary payout; bonus has been in 
place since 2015/2016 and only for non-union employees; no carryover.  
 
 
 
Non-Union Benefits Review- Part II 
 

 



 
 

• Will bring back as an HR policy manual amendment for Board approval  
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 

 
 
 
Discussion focused on how many employees are not taking personal days; have no tracking method for personal 
days other than manual tracking; 160 sick hours required; $38,000 is just the sick leave; others will be policy 
changes; only the buyback has a financial impact. 
 
 
 



 
 

 
 

 
 
Discussion focused on whether to extend maternity leave beyond the 12 weeks; whether there is a way of forcing 
employees to take vacation; employees should be off for a week; 3 months of maternity leave is short; staff will 
explore requests of more time; Board supported the recommendations. 
 
 
 
 
 



Police Pension Fund 
 

 
 

• Strongly tied to investments 
 

 
 
 
Municipal Parking Fund 
 

 
 

 
 
 

 
 

• Permits-parking lots is the main revenue source 



 
 

 
 

• Goal is to build up a reserve to pay for maintenance costs 
 
Discussion focused on fund was created for the parking permits; bond information will come back as part of the 
development agreement; Shodeen believes they have the funding for the north building; if project doesn’t happen, 
then we wouldn’t issue the bonds; we have a lot of projects; if the project doesn’t happen, it would free up our 
credit; RDA will be brought to the December 10, 2024 Board meeting; they want to break ground in March or 
April; striping of the parking garages will be done in the Spring; whether the Village’s credit will be hindered; 
bond counselors assist Village staff when looking at debt; have meeting with counselors on Monday; when the 
RDA is brought back, all discussion points come back; parking violations are for all and not just the parking 
garage; whether inspections are conducted; have not hired a service; liability with apartments on top of the garage; 
staff spoke to other municipalities about costs and fees; have two agreements with Shodeen; in a relationship with 
whoever owns the apartments forever; whether the revenue will cover the costs; can increase the fees; fund balance 
is still growing; not in favor of increasing the fees; structure failure is unlikely; whether we can relax the permit 
fees; whether we can spend the money on other parking projects outside of the parking garage; fee is within the 
market; future discussion on reserve balance, costs, and conditional reserves; reserved parking for residents; 
reserving spaces is taking away from parking for the whole Village; mobile LPR’s; enforcement challenges. 
 
 
Municipal Waste Fund 
 

 
 

• This is a pass-through account 
 

 



 
 

• 7 year agreement with Groot; includes escalator due to inflation 
• Village pays Groot monthly 
• Groot contributions are transferred to the Vehicle Fund 

 
 

 
 
 
 
Water & Sewer Operating Fund 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 

• Meets and exceeds the target 
 
 

 
 

• Temporary water permits are for water meters 
 
 

 
 



 
 

• March 2025 bills will reflect the new rate 
 
 
General Fund 
 

 
 
 

 



 

 
 

• Income tax increase is from tax paid to the State 
 
 

 
 

• LGDF- small increase in 2023 but possibly nothing in 2024 
 



 
 

• $1.25 million additional transfer 
 
 

  
 

• This will impact the 2026 budget 
• Will have a future Committee of the Whole discussion  



 
 

• Special Census in 2025 
 

 
 
 

 
 



 
 

• $25,000 deductible per claim 
• Staff to provide loss runs for last seven years for insurance deductibles 

 
 
 

 
 

• Will be on Monday night’s Board agenda 



 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 



 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 

• $120,000 is just for CY25 
• Received grant  
• RFP went out; should have it going by February 2025 
• This is a 2-year process to complete; should be done by end of 2026 

 
 
 
 



 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 

• Anticipate more interest in the Downtown program 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 

 
 

• Most software agreements fall within the IT Department 



 
 

 
 

• Dispatch services are through KenCom; number is worst case scenario because of the Village going to a 
calendar year budget; could see it go down 

• Budget adjustments being sent out by KenCom 
 

 



 
 
 
Other Considerations 
 

 
 
 

 
 

• Decrease tax rate 5%- lowest tax rate in 20+ years 
 
Discussion focused on reducing the tax rate 5%; concerns with cutting the levy; uncertainty with the economy; 
hold the levy where it is; other unknowns; would still pay the full amount of contribution. Board agreed to decrease 
the tax 5%. 



 
 
Discussion focused on issue with recapture unless there is someone interested in the property; property owners 
should do the study; developer responsibility; doing the study and splitting the cost with the developer; it’s not a 
developer who wants the study; it’s a group of property owners trying to find a developer; what IDOT is going to 
say about full access; access will be at the traffic signal; access off of Ogden; will need to ask attorney if we can 
impose recapture at time of closing; what the point of an escalator is; staff has been talking with the property 
owners about splitting the costs.  
 

 
 
Discussion focused on one-time $50,000 contribution to the capital campaign; increase $5,000 for annual 
contribution; request for money will need to be done each year. 



 
 
Discussion focused on allocating money to CMAP trails and paths study; study is already funded; could cost 
millions to complete any paths. Item to be brought back to a future Committee of the Whole for discussion on 
suggestions for use of aggregation funds. 
 
 
Additional Board and staff discussion focused on putting projects into the TIF in hopes of recapturing money; at 
what point do we stop doing this; what is it going to take for the increment to start catching up; the more projects 
we put in, the less we will get back; what is really spent in the TIF; thank you to Director Lamberg, Asst. Director 
Robinson for getting the budget presentation and budget done in a short amount of time; thank you to all staff. 
Future Committee of the Whole discussion, on TIF, on December 10, 2024. There was no further discussion. 
 
CLOSED SESSION 
There was no closed session. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
The meeting adjourned at 12:43 p.m. 
 
 

Tina Touchette 
Village Clerk 


